
DRAFT 
VIRGINIA BOARD OF HEALTH PROFESSIONS 

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH PROFESSIONS 
FULL BOARD MEETING 

May 3, 2011 
 
TIME AND PLACE:  The meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. on Tuesday, May 

3, 2011 at the Department of Health Professions, Perimeter 
Center, 9960 Mayland Drive, 2nd Floor, Board Room 2, 
Henrico, VA, 23233 
 

PRESIDING OFFICER:  Damien Howell, MS, PT, OCS   Chair 
 

MEMBERS PRESENT: Mary Lou Argow, Counseling 
Damien Howell, Physical Therapy 
David Kozera, Pharmacy 
Patricia Lane, Nursing 
Juan Montero, Medicine 
Jonathan Noble, Optometry 
Michael Stutts, Psychology 
John Wise, Veterinary Medicine 
 

MEMBERS NOT PRESENT: 
 

Maureen Clancy, Citizen Member 
Paul T. Conway, Citizen Member  
Yvonne Haynes, Social Work 
Billie Watson Hughes, Funeral Directors & Embalmers 
Fernando Martinez, Citizen Member 
Mary Smith, Long Term Care Administrators 
Paul Zimmet, Dentistry 
 

STAFF PRESENT: Elizabeth A. Carter, Ph.D., Executive Director for the Board 
Dr. Dianne Reynolds-Cane, MD, DHP Director 
Arne Owens, DHP Chief Deputy Directory 
Elaine Yeatts, Senior Policy Analyst 
Diane Powers, DHP Director of Communications 
Justin Crow, Research Assistant 
Laura Chapman, Operations Manager 
 

BOARD COUNSEL: Howard Casway, Senior Assistant Attorney General 
 

OTHERS PRESENT: Tyler Cox, HDJN 
Scott Johnson, HDJN 
Susan Ward, VHHA 
Cal Whitehead, Whitehead Consulting, Inc. 
Michael Jergensen, MSV 
Becky Perdue, VSCLS 
Emy Morris, VCU-Clinical Lab. Sciences 
Becky Bowers-Lanier, Legislative Consultant 
W. Scott Johnson, Esquire, HDJN 
 

QUORUM: With 8 members present a quorum was established. 
 

AGENDA: No changes or additions were made to the agenda. 
 



BOARD COUNSEL: Attorney General’s Office 
Eric Gregory, former Assistant Attorney General and Counsel 
for the Board, has left his position to serve as Assistant 
Commonwealth’s Attorney in Powhatan County.  It was noted 
by Mr. Casway that this position will be filled in August 2011.  
Until this position is filled, Mr. Casway will be the Board’s 
legal counsel.   
 

PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Becky Bowers-Lanier, Legislative Consultant 
Ms. Bowers-Lanier spoke on behalf of the Virginia Chapter of 
the American College of Nurse Midwives, Virginia Athletic 
Trainers Association and the Virginia Counselors Association 
in support of the Secretary of Health and Human Resources 
request to study the scope of practice laws of health 
professionals.  Mr. Bowers-Lanier encourages the Board to 
work collaboratively with the Virginia Department of Health 
which is currently engaged in a planning project to increase 
access to care in rural and underserved areas of the 
Commonwealth. 
 
W. Scott Johnson, General Counsel, Medical Society of VA 
The leadership of the Medical Society of Virginia (MSV) and 
of the Virginia Council of Nurse Practitioners (VCNP) have 
begun working together to pursue an agreement that outlines a 
team-based health care model in which all members of the 
health care team can utilize their full education, skills and 
talents in the best interests of efficient, quality patient care.  
Both organizations have been participants in the Virginia 
Health Reform Initiative (VHRI) Capacity Task Force.  The 
MSV is currently preparing a workplan and would like to be a 
resource for the Board. 
 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: Meeting minutes from February 15, 2011 were approved by 
motion of Ms. Lane and properly seconded by Dr. Wise.    

  
DEPARTMENT DIRECTOR’S 
REPORT: 

Dr. Reynolds-Cane is a Senior Advisor on the Virginia Health 
Reform Initiative Advisory Council as well as a member of the 
Lyme Disease Taskforce.   
 
All five (5) bills submitted to the General Assembly relating to 
the Department passed. 
 
The Department of Health Professions has signed a MOU with 
the VCU Department of Psychiatry to continue the Health 
Practitioners Monitoring Program. 
 
The Department’s Strategic Plan has been completed. 
 
The Healthcare Workforce Data Center has implemented 
several workforce surveys.  Dr. Carter, the Center’s Director, 
assisted the Department of Health in obtaining an 
implementation grant of $1.93 million from the Health 
Resources Services Administration. This grant will allow the 
collection, dissemination, and coordination of health workforce 



information with the new VHWDA which will be housed on 
the first floor of the Perimeter Center. 
 
 

LEGISLATIVE/REGULATORY 
UPDATE: 

Ms. Yeatts-Senior Policy Analyst 
Ms. Yeatts provided handouts of the 2011 General Assembly 
and current regulatory actions. The Attachment provides a 
summary.  (Attachment 1) 
 
 
 

SANCTION REFERENCE: Mr. Kauder reviewed the progress of the Sanctions Reference 
Points (SRP) evaluation research and reported on current 
changes being made to the Board of Nursing and Board of 
Medicine’s SRP worksheets and manuals.  Mr. Kauder stated 
that SRP worksheets are not set in stone, they are meant to 
evolve to reflect the sanctioning culture of respective boards. 
The evaluation work will continue with the Board of Pharmacy, 
Board of Optometry, and Board of Dentistry next.  
 
Mr. Kauder also stated that he has discovered that there is 
inconsistency among the boards as to the distribution of the 
completed SRP worksheet and cover sheets.  Mr. Casway 
recalled the advice originally proffered, that the respondent is 
entitled to the fact basis for disciplinary decisions affecting 
him.  Mr. Casway recommended that the Department establish 
a policy or directive regarding this.   
 
The Board discussed how best to encourage continued staff and 
Board member training.  Mr. Kauder asked the Board if they 
felt that additional “public” training was also necessary.  This 
would involve offering training for continuing education credits 
through the Virginia Bar Association (as was done when SRPs 
were launched for the Board of Medicine in 2003) and could 
also include other members of the general public as resources 
could accommodate. 
 
Motion:  Dr. Zimmet moved that the Board of Health 
Professions train/retrain legal professionals and others to be 
determined on Sanction Reference and relevant updates, 
thereto. The motion was properly seconded by Dr. Kozera and 
passed unanimously. 
 
     

AGENCY COMMUNICATIONS & 
EDUCATION: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Ms. Diane Powers 
Ms. Powers stated that external growth is a big focus for the 
Department.  A new “Did You Know” section will be added to 
the DHP website along with other proposed items for the 2011 
calendar year.    
 
DHP works in collaboration with many other state agencies and 
is being more and more reflected in communications.   
 
The one year anniversary of the Director’s Newsletter is 



 
 
 
 
 

approaching.  This has been a great communication tool used to 
inform DHP employees of what has been going on within and 
outside the Agency.  (Attachment 2) 
 
 
 
 

COMMITTEE REPORT: Regulatory Research Committee 
Mr. Howell presented a report of the Committee’s activities 
and actions.  The Committee’s recommendations are listed as 
follows: 
 
Clinical Laboratory Scientists and Technicians 
Information on Virginia laboratory inspections from the 
Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services was received 
April 21, 2011 not permitting enough time for review at this 
meeting, but the Committee plans to make recommendation at 
its next scheduled meeting.   
 
Genetic Counselors 
The Committee reviewed policy options for recommendations 
ranging from no action to licensure.  They concluded that 
regulation was warranted at the licensure level and that Genetic 
Counselors should be regulated through the Board of Medicine. 
 
Motion:  Mr. Howell moved that Genetic Counselors should be 
licensed.  The motion was properly seconded by Dr. Wise and 
passed unanimously. 
 
 Motion:  Mr. Howell moved that the Genetic Counselors be 
housed under the Board of Medicine and regulated through an 
Advisory Committee.  The motion was properly seconded by 
Mr. Kozera and passed unanimously. 
 

BOARD REPORTS: Physical Therapy Board 
Mr. Howell advised the Board that they presented Sanction 
Reference information at the annual meeting of the Federation 
of State Boards of Physical Therapy, and it was very well 
received.   
 
Pharmacy Board 
Mr. Kozera informed the Board that the implementation of 
inspection “ticketing” is going very well.  He stated that 
compliance in addressing deficiencies has increased 
dramatically since its implementation.  He noted that hospital 
pharmacy ticketing is slated to begin in September 2011.  
 
Board of Counseling 
Ms. Argow noted that the Board of Counseling has concerns 
regarding training of Counselors.  There are questions 
regarding supervision and training of supervisors relating to 
recent changes to Medicaid reimbursement regulations which 
provide for “licensure eligible” persons to receive 
reimbursement. 



 
Nursing 
Ms. Lane reported that the National Council of State Boards of 
Nursing mid-year meeting was informative and that there is 
much activity and discussion pursuant to the Institute of 
Medicine’s fall report on the Future of Nursing. 
 
Audiology & Speech Language Pathology 
Dr. Carter reported on behalf of the ASLP Board that a final draft of 
the proposed regulations for SLPs performing endoscopic procedures 
will be presented at the May 26, 2011 ASLP full Board meeting.  
  
Medicine 
Dr. Montero stated that the regulation governing the practice of 
licensed midwives has been in the U. S. Senate for over 200 
days and that he would continue to monitor this significant 
issue. 
 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S 
REPORT: 
 
 
 

Scope of Practice 
In response to the Secretary’s request for assistance and 
following on the findings and recommendations of the VHRI 
Capacity Task Force, the full Board will be considering a 
research project designed to identify barriers to safe healthcare 
access and effective team practice that may exist due to current 
scope of practice limits.  Further it will determine the changes, 
if any, that should be made to scope of practice and regulatory 
policies to best enable effective team approaches for the care of 
Virginia’s patients. The overall goal of the project is to 
determine recommended changes to best enable medical home 
or other patient centered team approaches in Virginia.  If the 
Board accepts, the project will be assigned to the Regulatory 
Research Committee to develop a detailed study work plan, and 
it is envisioned that Nurse Practitioners will be the initial 
profession examined during the remainder of CY2011, 
followed next by Pharmacists.   
 
Motion:  On properly seconded motion by Dr. Montero and 
upon unanimous vote in favor, staff and the Regulatory 
Research Committee are to study barriers to effective health 
team practice that may be posed by scope of practice 
limitations for non physician professions.  The review will 
begin with Nurse Practitioners to be followed next year by 
Pharmacists. 
 
Key Performance Measures 
Dr. Carter noted that the agency is maintaining excellent 
performance and is continuing its efforts to achieve even 
greater efficiencies, without sacrificing quality.  Overall and 
Board-level performance relating to the disciplinary Key 
Measures of Clearance Rate, Age of Pending Caseload, and 
Time to Disposition are posted to the DHP website under 
“DHP Performs.” 
 
 



BHP Budget 
Dr. Carter reported that the Board of Health Professions’ 
expenditures, to date, have remained well within FY2011 
budget and are expected to do so for the remainder of the year. 
 

 
 

Dr. Carter also thanked the Board members for their tireless 
diligence in the Board’s work that has been in the very best 
spirit of public service.  She noted the members whose terms 
would be ending soon and said that they will all be greatly 
missed. 
 

ADJOURNMENT: The meeting adjourned at 2:32 p.m. 
 

 
 
 
___________________________________  ____________________________________ 
Damien Howell, MS, PT, OCS    Elizabeth A. Carter, Ph.D. 
Board Chair      Executive Director for the Board 
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